Public Hearing for Opting out of Retail Sales and
On-site Consumption of Cannabis and

Regular Meeting of the Chaumont Board of Trustees
  Village of Chaumont/Town of Lyme Municipal Office

Located at 12175 NYS Route 12E

                                                   Held on the 19th Day of October, 2021
Board Members Present:
Deputy Mayor: Michael Nichols

Trustee: Patricia Reome

Trustee: James Morrow

Trustee: Dori-Ann Froelich
Also Present:
Village Clerk: Karen Fitzgerald
Absent
 Mayor Valerie Rust

Public Hearing- Opting out of Retail Sales and On-site Consumption of Cannabis
 Deputy Mayor Morrow opened the Public Hearing for the proposed law for Opting out of Retail Sales and On-site Consumption of Cannabis at 6:00 pm.
Receiving no public comments, Deputy Mayor Morrow closed the public hearing for the proposed law to Opt out of Retail Sales and On-site Consumption of Cannabis.

Regular Board meeting of the Village of Chaumont Board of Trustees 
Deputy Mayor Morrow opened the Village of Chaumont Board of Trustees October 19, 2021 Regular Board Meeting at 6:30 p.m.  Deputy Mayor Morrow asked that the minutes reflect that Mayor Rust is absent this evening.  
Privilege of the Floor
No one was present for privilege of the floor.
DPW Updates
Mayor Rust met with Al and Garrett for the DPW employee evaluations for the time period of 6/23/21 to 10/7/21.  Copies have been emailed to the Village trustees for their review.  Upon Al Netto’s satisfactory evaluation, his salary has been increased to $35,000.00 effective immediately.
Karen reported that two of the tanks at the WWTP were pumped out by Polmerville today.  This maintenance has been postponed for many months due to trucking problems with Gleason’s.
Village Clerk Position

 No formal applications were received from the notices placed in the Lyme Light during the summer.  A preferred applicant would be from the local community however it may be necessary to advertise the position more generally as in the Watertown Daily Times.  A mention of using Linked In or Facebook was also mentioned.  Trustee Froelich offered to place a notice on Facebook. It was decided to table the discusson and wait for Mayor Rust’s imput.
American Rescue Plan Act (ARPA Funds)
Karen reported that the Village was notified of an electronic deposit of  $120.53 to the general fund. These funds represent the portion of remaining funds from ARPA that went unused by communities that decided not to opt in to the process.  These funds are in addition to the original amount of $29,520.41 received in July 2021.  The Village will also receive the same amount for their 2022-2023 fiscal year.    
Local Control of Cannabis Legislation
ENACT LOCAL LAW REGARDING 

Opting Out Of Retail Sales and On-Site Consumption Of Cannabis 
Resolution # 5 2021-2022
WHEREAS, the Village Board for the Village of Chaumont, New York is interested in enacting a Local Law that will address Retail Sales And On-Site Consumption Of Cannabis within the Village; and

WHEREAS, the Village Board has reviewed the proposed legislation that will repeal and replace any of the Village’s current Local Laws, ordinances, rules, or regulations (if any) that address the same.   

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED, by the Village Board of the Village of Chaumont, New York as follows:

1.
The forgoing recitation is incorporated herein and made a part hereof as if set forth herein.  

2.
The Village Board hereby enacts the Local Law for Opting Out of Retail Sales And On-Site Consumption Of Cannabis as being in the best interests of the Village of Chaumont. 

3.
The Mayor for the Village of Chaumont, and the Village Clerk, their respective agents and employees are hereby authorized to sign all documents and take all steps necessary to enact this legislation.  

4.
This Legislation shall be filed with the New York State Department of State and shall become effective thereafter, if the 30-day Permissive Referendum period passes absent the timely filing of a lawful petition challenging the legislation. 

5.
This Resolution shall take effect immediately. 

The foregoing Resolution was offered by Deputy Mayor James Morrow, and seconded by Trustee Michael Nichols, and upon roll call vote of the Board was duly adopted as follows:
Valerie Rust, Mayor



Absent
Michael Nichols, Deputy Mayor

Yes _X____

No _____

James Morrow, Trustee


Yes _X____

No _____

Patricia Reome, Trustee


Yes _X____

No _____

Dorianne Froelich, Trustee


Yes _X____

No _____
Resolution #5 Adopted

Site Plan Review-Businesses reopening within 12 months of closing
A review of our current law regarding site plan for businesses reopening within 12 months of closing was discussed.  The current law has conflicting wording on whether a reopened business should be required to have a site plan review.  It was decided that the Village Board will request the VPB to review the current law and make suggestions if changes should be made,   In the case of the reopening of the grocery store, it was decided that a site plan review will not be required, however CEO Millington will be requested to inspect the property and discuss store’s plans for the future.  

Norbut Solar Farm PILOT / Snowmobile Trail 
Dave Norbut has reached out to the Village for their assistance in attaining PILOT agreements with all the taxing authorities.   He said the process has stalled at the County level and he was hopeful that with the Village’s encouragement, discussions would resume.   Mr. Norbut has stated that he wants to allow the snowmobile trail on the property however it may need to be resurveyed to redirect it away from the solar arrays.  Mr. Norbut stated that he will get the survey process started now in good faith assuming that all the authorities are willing to resume PILOT negotiations.
Mayor Rust has contacted Troy Beach-1000 Island Snowmobile Club, Dave Paulson- County Attorney, Bill Johnson- County Legislator, Dave Ziembeck-JCIDA, Town of Lyme Board, Convergent Energy and Dave Norbut.   The County attorney has requested that a committee be formed from the Village, Town and County with two representatives from each municipality.  Mayor Rust and Deputy Mayor Morrow have agreed to serve as representatives for the Village.  A tri-board meeting of these representatives is expected to be held in the near future.
.
Motion to Approve Minutes of the September 21, 2021 board meeting:

Upon a Motion by Trustee Nichols, Seconded by Trustee Reome, and unanimously passed, it was “Resolved to Approve the Minutes of the September 21, 2021 Village of Chaumont Regular Board Meeting.    

Motion to Approve Payment of Abstract #5 of the October 19, 2021 Board Meeting: 
Upon a Motion by Trustee Reome, second by Trustee Nichols and unanimously passed, It was “Resolved” to Approve Payment for Abstract #5 of the October 19, 2021 Regular Board Meeting in the amounts of $35,793.92 General Fund; Vouchers 1492-1509, $19,987.09 Water Fund, Vouchers 435-438  $8,012.66 Waste Water Fund, Vouchers 725-735 , Trust & Agency: $2,569.08 Voucher #88, River Crossing $4,435.91, Vouchers 44-46 .
September 2021 Accounts Receivables  
General Fund

Real Property Tax                               A1001:                   $             3,565.54
Lieu of Taxes                                      A1081:                   $                 -0-    

Jeff. County Sales Tax                        A1120:                   $                 -0-
Penalty/Interest:                                  A1090:                   $                 225.87
Gross Utility Tax:          
            A1130:                   $                   41.19
Franchise Fees:                                   A1170:                   $              1,389.16        

Clerk Fees:            -                             A1255:                   $               -0-  

Registrar Fees:                                    A1603:                   $                -0-                          

Building Permits:

            A2555:                   $             2,745.00      
Unclassified                                        A2770:                   $                 -0-
Beach fees:                                         A7140:                   $                   7.00  
Chips                                                  A3501                     $                -0-
State Aid:   Aid & Incentives             A3001                     $               -0-
Total:




                                              7,973.76
Water Fund

Metered Water Sales


F2140-1:                     $       9,369.13 
O&M/DCC FEES:


F2140-2:                     $       3,261.35
Unmetered Water:                               F2142.                        $          -0-
Interest & Penalty Fee:

 F2148:
            $          100.17
Water Meter Fees                                F2144:                        $           -0-
Service Connection fees:                     F2145:                        $          150.00
Total:





     
           $         12,880.65

Sewer Fund

Debt Service:


              G2122:
             $           4,440.27
Usage Fee Sewer Rent:

  G2120:                       $           7,249.10
Interest & Penalty Fees:

  G2128:
             $              100.17   

O&M Fees:



  G2770:
             $           3,847.06
                                                                                                  $        15,736.60     

Water/ Sewer Report

Karen supplied a list of the delinquent water accounts and advised the trustees that the Utility Moritorium has now been lifted.  Shut off of water service can now be done by providing residents with a written 30 day notice that shut off will occur after a specified date.  Prior to sending a shut off notice, the trustees agreed that residents should be contacted by Karen to encourage payment and if warranted, a payment arrangement agreement be put in place.
Old Business
CEO Millington reported that he spoke with Bob Trainham recently.  His plans for addressing Mr. Trainham’s violations in the future, is to take each violation, one at a time, and set a time limit for each.to be completed.  At his most recent meeting, he informed Mr Trainham that he needed to see clean up improvements around the front of the house and garage area.  The trustees asked that in the future, a log be maintained and submitted for review at each board meeting indicating which violation is discussed and the time limit set for completion.     
The waterline insulation at the Sawmill Bay Marina was not able to be done.  It was found that an electrical wire was run within the same trench as the waterline. Mr. Norton was informed by Mayor Rust that the Village would not be able to complete the insulation project due to safety reasons.  He was informed that an in-line heat cord could be an alternative method, however it would be at his expense.
New Businesss    
The Village has been approved by Lowe’s for tax exempt status and a $3,000.00 credit limit account.  Authorized users on the account are Al Netto and Karen Fitzgerald.  The Board was in agreement that the credit cards should be kept at the Village Office and only taken out when purchases are deemed necessary.
Karen Greene has asked the Board to consider what can be done regarding speeding near her residence on County Rte 125.  She said that vehicles coming off the point are travelling too fast.  The Board of Trustees mentioned that perhaps the Town’s electronic speed sign could be placed there to remind drivers of the Village speed limit and encourage compliance.  

Correspondence 
STAT Communication:  Notification that STAT Communications and Doyle Security are merging operations.  
NYCOM Advocacy Update:  Notification that the State Legislature passed a bill that allows meetings to be held remotely so that government business can continue while keeping our communities safe.  The municipality must afford the public the ability to view or listen and such meetings must be recorded and later transcribed.  The law became effective on Sept 2, 2021 and will expire on January 15, 2022.

NYS Pension Funds:   Notice that the average employer contribution rate for ERS will be lowered from 16.2% to 11.6%.  Payments based on the new rates will be due  Feb.1, 2023.
 Committee Reports
Trustee Reome:   Nothing to report.
Trustee Morrow:  Nothing to report.

Trustee Nichols:   The Youth Commission is revising their by-laws-- These changes will require Town Board approval.
Trustee Froelich: Nothing to report as there was no Planning Board meeting
Mayor’s Report

Mayor Rust was absent this evening.
 Motion to Adjourn:

Upon a Motion by Trustee Nichols,  Seconded by Trustee Froelich, and unanimously passed, It was “ Resolved to adjourn the Regular Meeting of the Village of Chaumont Board of Trustees October 19, 2021 at 8:02 p.m.

Respectfully Submitted,

Karen Fitzgerald, Village Clerk/Treas.
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